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Chinhoyi Court’s Decision Throws Open Unresolved Fight Over Mugabe’s Final Resting Place 

To Exhume Or Not: 
Battle Over Robert 

Mugabe’s Final Burial 
Place Rages On
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The five reasons why there are no solutions to Zimbabwe’s problems

Tungamirai Bizah

My first choice is Norman 
Mapeza but its difficult to 
engage him with his attach-
ment to FC Platinum,so is 
my second choice Callisto 
Pasuwa well settled in Mala-
wi as well as my third choice 
Kaitano Tembo at Supersport 
utd. Joey Antipas is a better 
pick and then maybe keep 
Banjani as assistant. Get rid of 
Chitembwe and Ndiraya

Innocent Sithole 

Zifa must be probed. For a  
coach to win 1 game in 14 
games leaves a lot to be de-
sire.we had a simillar stuation 
in the Asiagate scandal where 
our national was involved in 
some match fixing . The Zim-
babwean team lost a friendly 
match againist an El Salvado 
outfit which was believed to 
be  nothing but tourists who 
were on holiday. 
 
Albert Matapo

There is no need to blame 
foreigners for the looting of 

For a football coach to win only one, but 
lose 13 games on the trot, and we keep 

him on the job - that is treason
our resources. Foreigners are 
simply either given access to 
the resources or buy from 
locals. We need these buyers 
because without them those 

natural resources won’t work. 
The only thing is that those 
in power should not sell these 
natural resources for their 
own personal benefits but for 

the nation.

Justice

I salute the views on this 

forum. It’s not people that 
doesn’t know what they want. 

It is also surprising to hear 
some saying Zimbabweans 
do not know what they want. 
You then wonder if those 
people really know Zimba-
bweans. 

Zimbabweans need a change 
of government soonest and 
are tired of the zanupf admin-
istration. Zimbabweans are in 
search of the real alternative 
movement that is serious in 
advancing their agenda to see 
a better Zimbabwe.
In reality Zimbabweans are 
very intelligent. Undermine 
them at your own peril. Lead-
ers should take their time 
studying the Zimbabwean 
society. 

It is the majority poor peo-
ple who first discovered that 
Mwonzora was working with 
zanupf and begged for his re-
moval from MDCT. That was 
before MT passed away and 
the supreme court judgement. 
But leadership undermined 
povo.

By Akson Potera

Hie  Zimbabwe 

It is this same Zimbabwe 
which was once  Africa's 
bread basket and it was made 
to be by humans beings, just 
like you and me. Let me spell 
out why and where are we 
failing as Zimbabweans 

1. Disunity
No country can survive 
politically, economically and 
socially if it is not united. 
It is this reason why Zanu 
and Zapu signed    the Unity 
Accord of 1987 and that same 
reason why we see SA politi-
cal parties forge coalitions in 
certain metros and munici-
palities to lead together.  

2. Tribalism
Zimbabwe is not a Shona, 
Ndebele or any other tribe 

nation.
 Zimbabwe is for all who live 
in her, despite their colour, 
race, creed, religion or origin.
No one tribe is superior than 
others and has no right to 
treat others as inferior.
We are Zimbabweans and 
equal before the constitution 
and God.

3. Lack of Political Toler-
ance, Politics of Power vs 
Politics of Development
- Deny it or not, Zimbabwe is 
where it is because of babaric 
politics, augmented by cor-
ruption and lack of pragma-
tism. 
This nation is a bank of both 
human and  natural resourc-
es, full of capable individuals, 
some of them are not even 
near politics but there is Zero 
plan on drawing skills outside 
politics to be used for nation-
al development. 

This political intolerance is 
even witnessed in social me-
dia discussions. 
Whatever one may say wheth-
er real or imagined, as long as 
that person is  a member or 
supporter of party A , party B 
members will never support 
the idea or plan let alone a 
possible solution. 

This psycho-fracture  is a ver-
tical and horizontal political 
factor for development.
Educated or not,  mind con-
scription has become cancer-
ous in Zimbabwe. 

Unless and until we learn to 
support ideas and solutions, 
both the supporter and the 
defiant opponent certainly 
will suffer the same conse-
quences. 

4. Ignorance of the constitu-
tion

- Our constitution has good 
sections which are pro devel-
opmemt but such sections eg  
Section 75 on equal education 
(supported by SDG4 of the 
United nations) opportuni-
ties, section 274 and 276 for  
decentralisation of Adminsi-
tration  powers   which could 
usher in development from 
lower authorities of the state. 
The constitution is ignored 
just for political expediency. 

5. Community Beggar Syn-
drome
- Zimbabweans have devel-
oped a beggar behaviour 
which leads us  to political 
party dependants and victims 
of man manufactured pover-
ty. 
The culture of commitment 
and co-operation has van-
ished from our communities. 
Whatever good idea comes to 
the people, the first question 

is: 
*Is it free or are we going to 
be given money?*
This alone certifies that 
people have become beggars 
and have no idea on how to 
create jobs for themselves 
hence politcians have posi-
tively and accurately detected 
that illiness and they  pretend 
to solve it when elections are 
around the corner. 
Food parcels for votes is a 
good example of what I mean. 
The political problems are 
managed the *Cobra effect  
Style of India* 

Lets learn to read the mind of 
our leaders and friends from 
their arguments. 

Akson Potera is Executive 
Director of Fastforward Com-
munity Development Centre 
in Southern Africa
fcdc@webmail.co.za
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The body of former Zimba-
bwean President Robert Mug-
abe should be exhumed and 
reburied at a national shrine 
in the capital, ignoring the 
wishes of his children, a court 
has decided. 

 
By Reuters and iHarare 

Mugabe's three children had 
challenged an exhumation 
ruling made by the tradi-
tional chief of the Zvimba 
area, Mugabe's rural home. 
Mugabe's current grave in 
the Zvimba area is part of the 
chief 's jurisdiction.

But the Chinhoyi Magistrates 
Court on Friday rejected the 
appeal, Mugabe family lawyer 
Fungai Chimwamurombe 
said.
 
Earlier Prophet Blessing 
Chiza of the Eagle Life As-
sembly Church warned Zim-
babweans not to redig and 
rebury former President Rob-
ert Mugabe’s body. According 
to Prophet Chiza, God does 
not want Mugabe’s body to be 
redug and Zimbabwe will be 
judged harshly if the exhuma-
tion takes place.

The flamboyant self-styled 
prophet claims to have proph-
ecied in 2017, that Zimba-
bweans would redig Mugabe’s 
remains for reburial at the 
National Heroes Acre.

Chiza went on to say that 
God has told him that Zim-
babweans should pray to 
ensure that the re-digging of 
Mugabe’s body does not take 
place, otherwise, they will 
incur his wrath.

Speaking during a church 
service - the founder of Eagle 
Life Assembly Church in Bul-
awayo said: “God was saying, 
Zimbabweans must also pray 
because that incident must 
not happen because it is also 
an escalation of idolatry.

“Because there are some 
people who are being entered 
by demons and are wrong-
ly instructing some of our 

Exhumation will bring bad luck to
 Zimbabwe, warns Prophet

leaders in the nation that if 
you redig and get the body 
of Mugabe you will get the 
sceptre of kingship that he 
was carrying.”

He goes on to say that the 
re-digging of Mugabe’s body 
will have dire consequences 
for the nation and that people 
should pray to make sure that 
this does not come to pass.

“All those things will bring 
serious consequences to our 
nation if the body of Christ 
does not pray. “I God wants 
us to pray so that the hearts 
of men may be entered so 
that they don’t go to such an 

extent of going to redig the 
grave of a man who is gone 
long back.

“They think that his bones 
can improve the economy 
of Zimbabwe, yet during his 
time he could not improve 
the economy. Why do you 
think his bones will give your 
prosperity and they will make 
you to do better. It’s a lie of 
the devil.” 
 
Chief Stanley Wurayayi 
Mhondoro ruled in May that 
Mugabe's widow, Grace, had 
violated traditional customs 
by organising Mugabe's bur-
ial in the family home com-

pound. He also fined Grace 
five cows and a goat for not 
carrying out the burial prop-
erly. Mugabe's three children, 
who did not attend the chief 's 
court hearing, appealed the 
ruling in June. Mugabe's 
body is unlikely to be moved 
quickly as the case is likely 
to remain in the courts for 
a long time, said the lawyer. 
"The children have a right 
to appeal. It is a ruling that 
ought to be challenged," said 
Chimwamurombe.

It's the latest twist in the con-
troversy regarding the bur-
ial of one of Africa's longest 
serving and controversial rul-
ers. Mugabe led a 1970s bush 
war to end the white-minor-
ity rule of the country, then 
known as Rhodesia. He came 
to power in 1980 and the 
early years of his rule were 
marked by improvements in 
health, education and pay for 
the country's black majority 
but soon he faced accusations 
of ethnic killings in the west 
of the country. By the year 
2000 Mugabe had become a 

more repressive leader.

He died aged 95 in Septem-
ber 2019 and was buried in 
a private ceremony in his 
rural home's courtyard after 
a weeks-long dispute with the 
government over his resting 
place.

President Emmerson Mnan-
gagwa's government wanted 
Mugabe's burial to be a public 
event at the hilltop National 
Heroes Acre, reserved mainly 
for top officials and military 
leaders of the ruling party, 
ZANU-PF.

The Mugabe family refused, 
claiming that Mugabe had 
left orders for a private burial 
because he was bitter at being 
deposed in a 2017 coup by 
Mnangagwa and the military 
that had anchored his rule for 
decades.

The government has denied 
it has had a hand in the latest 
saga, saying this is a matter 
between a traditional chief 
and his subjects.
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The Edelbert Dinha Column On 
The Sunday Express: Our Players 
Need To Preserve The History Of 

The Zimbabwe Warriors

Bafana Bafana and The 
Warriors matches have a 
huge significance among 
our football players and 
our people at large

By Edelbert Dinha

This week I accepted a chal-
lenge from The Sunday 
Express to write a regular 
football column in the digital 
newspaper – and I must say 
that it feels so good to launch 
my long-standing interest in 
television sports news and 
media – into a different level 
– and take part in formal 
news football analysis.

There are many footballers 
and sportspeople who opt 
for careers in the limelight of 
television punditry others go 
into radio sports commentary 
and football analysis – and I 
must say that for me – it has 
been long overdue. Look at 
the likes of Michael Owen, 
Owen Hargreaves, Tony 
Adams, Gary Neville – even 
here in South Africa – Marks 
Maponyane, Andre Arendse, 
Tinashe Nengomasha – there 
are so many who have gone 
into newspapers radio and 
TV – I could finish all the 
space here just dropping 
names.

So this week I dropped by 
at the Jit Television News 
Studios to check out the new 
African broadcaster which 
is broadcasting on StarSat – 
Channel 120. StarTimes is the 
leading digital TV operator 
in Africa – serving 13 million 
DVB subscribers and 20 mil-
lion OTT users with a signal 
covering the whole continent 
and a massive distribution 
network of 170+ brand halls 
and 30,000+ distributors in 
37 countries.

StarTimes owns a featured 
content platform, with 600 
authorized channels consist-
ing of news, movies, series, 
sports, entertainment, chil-
dren’s programs, etc. The 
company’s vision is “To en-
sure that every African family 
can access, afford, watch and 

share the beauty of digital 
TV”

So on this satellite channel I 
had the opportunity to feature 
on the Sports News Bulletin 
with Sports Presenter Denice 
Pine – and reviewed the War-
riors double-header against 
Bafana Bafana yesterday and 
the match against Ethiopia.

Before I even talk about Ethi-
opia – I was one of the mil-
lions who tuned in to watch 
the Warriors go head to head 
with Bafana Bafana.

Last week’s match carries a 
lot of significance and many 
of us here will remember 
that match between Zim-
babwe and South Africa at 
the National Sports Stadium 
in 1992. I speak about that 
match because if you look 
at the line-ups that played 
in 1992 and you look at the 
line-ups that did battle last 
week – you will see that both 

teams have come a long way 
in international football – and 
the rivalry is more than just 
football.

On that day on 16 August 
1992 and going into that 
game every Zimbabwean was 
talking about the place for 
Vitalis Takawiwa in Reinhard 
Fabisch’s Dream Team. Taka-
wira was forming the core of 
the Zimbabwe strikeforce – 
including Adam and Peter, as 
well as Agent Sawu, Rahman 
Gumbo, and Henry McKop.

Fabisch thrust him into the 
deep end, by giving him a 
place in the starting XI in 
the ’94 Nations Cup qualifier 
against South Africa at the 
National Sports Stadium on 
August 16, ’92 – and Taka-
wira repaid his coach’s faith 
by opening the scoring in 
the seventh minute, Rahman 
added a second 13 minutes 
later before Peter took over 
the show by scoring twice 

in the second half, includ-
ing a magical goal where he 
dribbled the Bafana Bafana 
defence, in a comprehensive 
4-1 victory for the Warriors.

At that time Bafana Bafana 
lined up as follows – Da-
vid Nyathi, Lucas Radebe, 
Theophilis Khumalo, Phil 
Masinga, Mark Anderson, 
Sam Khambule, Donald ‘Ace’ 
Khuse, Steve Komphela, Har-
old Legodi, Shane MacGregor, 
and Neil Robert Tovey on the 
first eleven.

The Warriors lined up like 
this: Bruce Grobbelaar, Henry 
McKop, Adam Ndlovu, Peter 
Ndlovu, Ephraim Chawanda, 
Rahman Gumbo, Willard 
Khumalo, Melusi Nkiwane, 
Francis Shonhayi, Mercedes 
Sibanda and Vitalis Takawira.
So let’s look at the lineups 
from From Friday

*Warriors:* Shumba, Lun-
ga, Chimwemwe, Mudimu, 

Bhasera, Kamusoko, Munetsi, 
Mahachi, Billiat, Kadewere, 
Musona
*Bafana Bafana:* Williams, 
Morena, De Reuck , Xulu, 
Mobbie, Mvala, Mokoena, 
Tau, Links, Singh, Makgopa

My honest feeling is that in 
the second half the Warriors 
changed the way we were 
playing especially on the 
right side. It was clear that 
the type of football that the 
Warriors were playing was 
to pump balls forward – but 
we all know that high balls 
would not have worked as all 
of the front three – Khama, 
Musona, Dzukamanja are all 
players who loves to get balls 
on their feet – rather than in 
the air.

With the quality we have – we 
could’ve played more on the 
ground and penetrating Bafa-
na on the back foot. A point 
playing at home is not really 
good – because it suited the 
visitors more than the Warri-
ors. It means that Zimbabwe 
now have the added pressure 
of having to play for wins 
against Ghana - and hope that 
everyone else drops points. 
So coming to terms with a nil 
all result this time around is a 
great result for Bafana.

The qualification is not going 
to be easy because the Ghana-
ians have started off the 
blocks early and they got a 
victory against Ethiopia. They 
will now fancy their chances.

So that’s it from me this week 
on the Sunday Express and on 
Jit TV Sports News Bulletin. 
There are a couple of good 
programmes that are in the 
pipeline – and you shall hear 
all about them right here on 
this column.
Cheers for this week.

Edelbert Dinha is a former 
Warriors midfielder was a 
member of the Zimbabwean 
2006 African Cup Of Nations 
team. At club level he played 
for Caps United Petrofolisi 
Seven Stars Ajax Cape Town 
Orlando Pirates FC AK and 
Mpumalanga Black Aces. 
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Joshua Maponga: Of The 
Svosve Clan - Brings Out 

His Musicality To The 
Sunday Express Show

Many people focus on who I 
am – forgetting that the ques-
tion should really be: Who 
Am I becoming?
The Sunday Express

News is never far from The 
Sunday Express Show – and 
The Sunday Express Show 
is never far from the news. 
Week six – and your favourite 
digital newspaper is alive in 
36 countries. In our six edi-
tions so far – we have brought 
a business coach, a high 
profile politician, a meteorol-
ogist, a graduate development 
manager, and a wine connois-
seur.

Leno was away – but in came 
Nokuthula Tshabalala – Into-
kazi YakwaMshengu to host 
the programme – and guess 
who came to the programme 
as guest this week: Joshua 
Maponga III. He is a man 
who needs no introduction 
to the Sunday Express view-
ership, readership and news 
community – we had him in 
the newspaper a couple of 
times – and by the time we 
got to meet him in flesh this 
week – we found that he is 
filming sets everyday, some-
times twice, three times or 
more – and is in high demand 
with content producers. That’s 
because this man – from 
the Svosve Clan in Buhera – 
maintains that mainstream 
media has not made enough 

time with him – his thoughts, 
his preachings and his be-
liefs – adding that his works 
are for everyone who want to 
learn, not only his language – 
but his culture and writings. 
Maponga is known for his 
work as a social entrepreneur 
with organisations such as 
Entrepreneurial Development 
Southern Africa, the Seventh 
Day Adventist Church, and 
Global Management Centre 
(UK). He is a public speaker, 
he runs a popular YouTube 
channel – has appeared on 
many television programmes, 
as well as countless guests ap-
pearances, on dramas, series, 
documentaries, interviews 
and speeches, and has also 
published numerous books.

But a side that is perhaps only 
known to a few of his friends 
and colleagues – and which 
he was happy to share with 
the viewers on Jit TV and 
on the Sunday Express Show 
– is that he is a multi-instru-
mentalist with his cache of 
music hardly published.  He 
added: “Have you ever won-
dered why the Middle East 
has become the centre of the 
world? So if the east is now 
in the middle, where is the 
North East, the South East, 
the North East or the West. In 
reality Africa itself is joined at 
the hip with Israel, Africans 
are part of the axis. Mada-
gascar is further from Africa 

Subscribe to the most progressive African Online 
newspaper  today: Visit www.zimbabwedigitalexpress.

com and text hi on the whatsapp icon TheSundayExpress

than is Dubai, or Qatar. So 
what does that make us as 
Africans? Do we even fully 
understand the story of David 
and Goliath?”

He makes his own fashion, 
designs his own furniture, 
writes his own books, paints 
his own pictures and owns 
over 600 single paintings 
which his family had advised 
him to keep – even when he 
thought of selling them.

Stay in touch on Jit TV Star-
Sat Channel 120 for details of 
airing the full interview and 
musical, and catch Joshua 
Maponga III playing the 
Piano, and Mbira on The 
Sunday Express. See News 
Differently. 
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When Crime Falls Into The Concept Of 
Forensic Psychology And Psychiatry

To manage most 
crimes, the basics and 
foundations of a com-
munity and its society 
need to be provided 
for effectively
 

By Psychotherapist Mertha 
Mo Nyamande 

This week on the Sunday 
Express digital – we tackle 
the issue of Mental Health 
and Crime. Mental health 
and crime fall into the con-
cept of forensic psychology 
and psychiatry. This is where 
specialist trained clinicians 
assess the individual’s state of 
mind at the time an offence 
was committed.

This is usually the offence that 
the individual would have 
been prosecuted for, often re-
ferred to as the Index Offence.

For most crimes, when are 
assessed closely, it is often 
established that the offences 
were committed when the 
cognitions of the individ-
ual were altered for several 
reasons.

There are what are referred 
to as the passions of crime, 
where the emotional aspect of 
the relationship between the 
parties become overwhelming 
that the offender cannot think 
beyond the emotions that 
they feel because of whatever 
they may have thought in a 
particular situation.

When an offence has been 
committed, it is usually as-
sumed that everyone has full 
capacity unless indicated oth-
erwise, therefore steps need to 
be taken to provide due dili-
gence and process to ensure 
that the individual receives 
the right disposal to reduce, 
deter or eliminate reoffend-
ing; whether treatment or 
punishment for the offence, 
in certain cases, an element of 
both may be instituted.

The individual would require 
specialist assessment in a safe 
and secure environment be-
fore this can be established. 

Where the individual having 
committed an offence under 
temporary incapacitation, 
treatment may need to be 
facilitated first for the individ-
ual to be fit to stand trial.

If the assessment indicates 
a lack of capacity before or 
during the act, indefinite 
time may be granted for the 
treatment or containment 
away from the penal system, 
thereby disposal through the 
insanity or mental health act 
may be appropriate.

We really cannot just surren-
der our best talents and lives 
to satanism, evil spirits and 
witchcraft, for there is often 
a fine line between madness 
and genius.

Notable inventors were once 
detained in mental institu-
tions due to how their talents 
are often marginalised and 

criminalised because of poor 
understanding and emotional 
reasoning, which often ruin 
the developments.

Causes

Our wounded and depend-
ent communities are often 
too ready to resign such 
selfish, heinous, and violent 
acts to evil spirits, satanism, 
or witchcraft; overlooking 
patterns of behaviour that 
may exist or predispositions 
causing the vulnerability.

The latter is the fundamental 
aspect of the person/individ-
ual’s mental state – whatever 
it is that gives the person such 
courage to carry out such 
acts. It often takes special 
circumstances for a human 
being to kill or maim another, 
regardless of the circumstanc-
es – wars included.

Therefore, most foot soldiers 
are recruited from deprived 
and desperate backgrounds; 
the more the damage to the 
psych, the better the soldier, 

in particular the special 
forces.

It takes a certain personality 
type of an individual often 
desperate to be willing to be 
trained to be a killing ma-
chine. The role of a trained 
soldier in the military is to 
protect civilians and sub-
due the enemy while taking 
POWs of their captured mil-
itary adversaries for interro-
gation.

Implications

All crime needs to be under-
stood and intent established 
before being judged, pun-
ished or corrected, in any 
rehabilitative ways, for crime 
consumes any, if not all pro-
ductivity. 
However, criminology asserts 
crime as a functional aspect 
of society, therefore could 
crime be created or invent-
ed to maintain a system of 
society?

For without crime, there will 
be no need for courts, judges, 

lawyers, police, prisons and 
to some extent doctors and 
medicine, forensic account-
ants, banks and other security 
apparatus.
 
It then becomes complex 
how we may neglect certain 
elements of society that main-
tains this criminal element 
functional and effective, in 
particular mental health.

With altered mental states be-
come corresponding behav-
iours likely to be at odds with 
various laws in our governed 
systems.

Remedies and recommenda-
tions

To manage most crimes, the 
basics and foundations of a 
community and its society 
need to be provided for effec-
tively, more than focus on the 
individual.

Poor provisions for the family, 
which makes the core element 
of society creates for a wide 
range of criminal behaviours, 
from GBV including sexual 
exploitation, violence, theft 
including some moral prob-
lems, bordering prostitution 
and other vagrant behaviours.

As a society, there is need to 
open more platforms to have 
these critical conversations 
that challenge the things that 
we regard as religion, culture, 
or tradition that in themselves 
contribute to the problems 
that amount to criminal be-
haviour.

More playgrounds for the 
children and green spaces as 
well as community spaces are 
also essential to establish co-
hesion alongside community 
psychologists. It becomes dif-
ficult to unite a nation when 
there are little to no provi-
sions for local unification.

 
 Mental Health: Wellbeing 
and Happiness Series with 
MoNya-Mental, by Psycho-
therapist Mertha Mo Ny-
amande @ www.i-wellbeing.
weebly.com. Insightwellbeing.
mo@gmail.com. 
 
Read full article on www.zim-
babwedigitalexpress.com 

Mental Health Series with Mertha Mo Nyamande
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#Allin4health #health4all 
#minding your wellbeing 
#healthawareness

By Dr TW 
Ngwenya-Changamire

In previous articles on The 
Sunday Express we spoke 
about Obesity and how it 
increases your risk of other 
diseases. One such prevalent 
condition is Diabetes in preg-
nancy. 

Diabetes in pregnancy may 
be looked at as a window of 
opportunity to intervene and 
start paying attention to life-
style habits to prevent onset 
of Type 2 Diabetes and other 
lifestyle related conditions.

Gestational diabetes
This condition is also referred 
to as pregnancy induced 
diabetes. This is a condition 
that occurs during pregnancy 
and it often resolves after the 
baby is born. It is important 
to mention that women who 
have had gestational diabetes 
have a higher risk of devel-
oping Type 2 Diabetes. These 
women need to take precau-
tionary measures to prevent 
progression to Type 2 diabe-
tes after the pregnancy.

These measures include diet 
modification and increasing 
exercise levels together with 
weight reduction in over-
weight and obese individuals.

How does diabetes develop 
during the pregnancy?
During pregnancy the placen-
ta is responsible for supplying 
blood from the mother to the 
growing foetus. 

Blood contains oxygen and 
nutrients. The placenta is also 
responsible for releasing hor-
mones that are important for 
maintaining the pregnancy.

These hormones make the 
body become insulin resist-
ant. If you remember from 
our previous article where I 
explained the different types 
of diabetic conditions, Type 2 
diabetes is a condition where 
the body fails to respond ade-
quately to circulating insulin, 
insulin is the hormone that 
is responsible for the regu-
lation of blood sugar, and so 
if the body does not respond 
to insulin, blood sugar levels 

remain high. This is insulin 
resistance and this is how 
mothers get diabetes during 
pregnancy. 

This insulin resistant state is 
intended to ensure that blood 
sugar levels remain up so that 
enough blood sugar can reach 
the growing foetus. However, 
if these blood sugar levels be-
come higher than the normal 
levels gestational diabetes 
develops.

After the delivery of the baby 
when both baby and placenta 
have been removed from the 
mother, these hormones that 
were originally coming from 
the placenta are no longer in 
circulation, so we expect the 
body to revert from being 
insulin resistant to becom-
ing sensitive to insulin again 
with subsequent regulation of 
blood sugar levels.

Effects of high blood sugar
High circulating blood sugar 
levels can affect both mother 
and baby negatively. In the 
early stages of the pregnancy 
high circulating sugar levels 
may lead to birth defects in 
the growing baby. 

Stillbirth is more likely to oc-
cur in pregnant women with 
diabetes.

 Pregnant women are 
screened between 24 and 28 
weeks of the pregnancy. If lev-

els are found to be high they 
are put on medication to con-
trol levels and to also prevent 
complications that may arise 
from being a Diabetic mother.

The mother is at risk for de-
veloping pre-eclampsia dur-
ing pregnancy compared to 
non-diabetic mothers. Pre-ec-
lampsia is pregnancy induced 
high blood pressure.

Women who develop pre-ec-
lampsia need to be followed 
up closely as they can com-
plicate even further and this 
may result in preterm deliv-
ery of the baby or seizures 
and stroke in the mother.

Gestational Diabetes babies 
become larger than normal. 
The circulating high blood 
sugar “over feeds” the baby. 
Delivery of larger than nor-
mal babies is expected to be 
difficult. 

Complications may occur 
from bruising and tearing of 
the vaginal and perineal area 
to heavy bleeding after deliv-
ery in the mother.

Prolonged labour may be 
anticipated and the baby may 
also sustain injuries during 
delivery as it struggles to pass 
through the birth canal.

To avoid these complications 
Caesarean section delivery 
maybe indicated. This means 

that these babies can only be 
delivered by the Caesarean 
section method (C-section).

So the mother has to opt for 
C section delivery which 
has a longer recovery period 
compared to normal vaginal 
delivery.

Larger than normal babies 
have to stay in the hospital a 
bit longer after delivery. 

They are at a risk of devel-
oping hypoglycaemia (low 
blood sugar) which may have 
detrimental effects to the 
baby.

This occurs because before 
delivery the growing foetus is 
exposed to high sugar levels 
circulating and it has adapted 
to the high sugar levels by 
producing a lot of insulin. In 
the early phases after delivery 
this may become a problem 
because the high blood sugar 
from the mother has been 
withdrawn but the baby still 
has high insulin levels.

This may lead to a drop in 

the baby’s blood sugar level. 
These babies have to moni-
tored for some time post-de-
livery. Larger than normal 
babies may also develop 
jaundice post-delivery which 
also has to monitored.

 Actions to take

To prevent trauma to baby 
and complications arising 
women with diabetes during 
pregnancy are advised to;

1. Eat healthy, Diabetics are 
encouraged to have a higher 
proportion of foods rich in 
fibre like wholegrain pasta, 
rice, bread and oats, nuts 
and seeds, vegetables, fruits 
like berries, watermelon and 
oranges in conjunction with 
healthy portions of meat, 
dairy and vegetables.
2. Exercise moderately but 
avoid lifting heavy weights. 
Aim for 150 minutes of low 
to moderate intensity activity 
per week.
3. Monitor your blood sugar 
levels.
4. Avoid excessive weight 
gain during pregnancy, an 
overweight mother is likely 
to have a larger than normal 
baby. It is also advised that 
overweight women must 
strive to lose weight before 
pregnancy so as to prevent 
diabetes in pregnancy.
 
These actions will help to 
prevent complications arising 
from the high sugar levels and 
complications arising from 
having a larger than normal 
baby.

After the pregnancy

1. Check your blood sugar at 
6 to 12 weeks post-delivery,
2. Routinely screen for Diabe-
tes yearly if you haven’t pro-
gressed into Type 2 Diabetes.

Remember, a healthy eating 
habit, regular exercise and 
weight reduction will prevent 
progression to Type 2 Diabe-
tes.

Contact All In 4 Health – By 
Dr TW Ngwenya Changa-
mire – for General Medical 
Consultation, health screen-
ing, medical check-up, health 
education and promotion. The 
Glen Marais Shopping Centre, 
57 Veld Street, Glen Marais, 
Kempton park 1619

Dealing With Diabetes 
And Pregnancy
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Fresh blood. It was a feast 
indeed. So meticulous 
in their planning. Mos-
quitos - very clever and 
never satisfied

By Mohammed Thiane

Stepping out of the Kenyan 
Airways flight, at the Blaise 
Diagne International Airport 
in Thies, Senegal – some 
40kms from the capital, Da-
kar – I felt the hot wind in my 
face as I disembarked from 
the plane.

The hot, sticky breeze im-
mediately struck a memory 
of my earlier years in this 
great city. The time before I 
migrated to Zimbabwe, with 
my parents, for school. I had 
expected significant climatic 
differences between my two 
homes, so the 36-degree heat 
I felt walking onto the tarmac, 
was really no surprise.

I was greeted by beautiful 
smiles as I walked to join the 
queue where my fellow travel-
lers were getting their pass-
ports stamped. My turn came 
and I responded to the call.

I walked to the counter and 
presented my case. I had no 
visa. I had heard that my 
father was sick, having suf-
fered a terrible stroke. My 
sister had bought me a ticket, 
and, without hesitation, I had 
taken the next flight out.

Finally, after some minutes, 
I was called to collect my 
passport and my bag. Arriv-
ing outside, my father’s young 
brother was waiting for me. 
Greetings and happiness. I 
enthusiastically took a video 
of my surroundings. I loudly 
shared my update with the 
world. My Uncle’s face re-
vealed he was not impressed 
at my over-reaction. I put the 
phone away as we walked to 
the car, and then drove home.

A beautiful room had been 
prepared for me. It smelled 

nice and was air-conditioned. 
What a sleep that was. I felt 
loved. I felt welcomed. I felt 
at home. The next day, I 
woke, got ready, and my baby 
brother, Papa Moussa Thiane 
collected me for our journey 
to Touba Sham Thiane, in 
the region of Bambey. This is 
where my Father’s house is – 
some 180kms from Dakar.

Upon seeing my father, after 
many years, and in his state-
of-health, I dropped to my 
knees as I sobbed on his lap. 
“Now, be strong. Don’t let 
your young brothers and 
sisters see you cry. You are the 
Kalifa (head of the house),” he 
said to me, rubbing the back 
of my head.

I got up, sat near him, and 
we talked for hours about the 
time we had been apart. Yet, 
all the time we spoke, there 
seemed to be something left 
unsaid.

We had our supper before 
preparing for bed. Little did 
I know that a welcoming 
committee awaited me in my 

chambers.
I laid on my bed, trying to 
find sleep. On the humid, 
night air, I began to hear 
them discussing the treat they 
had prepared for me. “Hel-
lo, Son of the Soil. Welcome 
home,” one whispered in the 
darkness.
 
I realised just how many 
flanked him, as they moved 
towards me with the most 
sophisticated, evasive ma-
noeuvre. Through all my 
many years, and every battle 
I had ever encountered, I had 
never experienced anything 
like this…

It turned out, the rest of them 
had gone to invite neigh-
bours, friends, and family 
for the great feast. The Prod-
igal Son had returned. Their 
social media page must have 
been ‘on fire’, as the turnout 
was nothing short of amazing. 
Within an hour the party was 
booming.

Even rival gangs from other 
territories turned out to show 
their love and appreciation. 

Fresh blood. It was a feast 
indeed. So meticulous in their 
planning. Mosquitos. Clever 
and never satisfied.
 
They create the facade of a 
distraction on one side while 
attacking from the other side. 
Cunningly pursuing their 
prey. Wild beasts preparing to 
feast. 
They duck the air from the 
fan and then pop up again. 
The bigger, louder ones fly 
down, and not up, avoiding 
the light, and the swing of the 
hand as you smack yourself in 
the face. Rage.

Magicians. They know how 
to land on dark colours for 
camouflage. You’ll be looking 
right at them but not seeing 
them.

They know your intention is 
to find peace, but they have 
learned patience. You can’t 
scratch forever, friend. They 
can wait. Your rising pan-
ic and fear only make your 
blood run fresher. They can 
smell fear from miles away 
and know where the blood 

The Welcoming Committee - 
And A Different Kind 

Of African Hospitality

runs hottest.

Free falling like a Navy Seal 
helicopter and dropping 
from height to their goal. You 
won’t even realise you’ve been 
drained until these ninjas 
have gone. 37 mosquito bites. 
37. In one night.

In those hours, I believed 
I then understood why my 
uncle had not been impressed 
at my airport antics. I under-
stood why my father’s reac-
tion silently warned me of 
terrible lessons to come.

 
I understood why my beau-
tiful, air-conditioned room 
on my first night was a final 
farewell to comfort and peace 
before the descent into a new 
kind of hell. Everything seems 
more dramatic when mosqui-
tos get involved.

But all was not lost. After all 
of my father’s household had 
laughed hysterically at my 
complaints – more than I’d 
seen any Senegalese laugh, 
until that point – I was told 
about mosquito rings, sprays 
and nets. Why are life’s 
hardest lessons so painfully 
learned?

I would not be fooled again. 
While I navigate the beauty 
and culture of this wonder-
ful land I have since learned 
that you are never, ever to be 
without a mosquito repellent. 
It is a necessity.

Senegal is a great country, 
filled with wonderful peo-
ple and many perfect tourist 
locations – but always be 
prepared for the gangsters of 
the night, and their different 
kind of welcoming commit-
tee. And don’t get me started 
about their cousin. The Fly.

 
Thiane is a Senegalese who 
grew up in Zimbabwe, and is 
writing for The Sunday Ex-
press, and broadcasting for Jit 
Television from Dakar in his 
personal capacity

Catch Jit TV Business News Analyst Paison Tazvivinga on StarSat 
Channel 120 -  On News Bulletin - 30 Countries - in 48 million households



September 2021 www.zimbabwedigitalexpress.com     9

Actuarial PracticeTheSundayExpress

Follow Jit Television News everyday at 7:30pm StarSat Channel 120 
36 Countries In Africa - reaching 48 million households

With data analytics, 
raw data is analysed to 
detect trends, answer 
questions, or draw 
conclusions from a large 
batch of data

By Michael Tichareva

Actuarial practice is not a 
commonly understood field 
to the general population 
around the world, with many 
myths around it. However, 
in Zimbabwe the actuarial 
profession has gained public-
ity and momentum over the 
years, with many Zimbabwe-
an actuaries, probably more 
than 100, having qualified 
through the system over the 
past three decades.

The pace to qualification has 
accelerated in recent years, 
so has the role of actuaries in 
business and society.

The aim of Actuarial Practice 
is to use technical and busi-
ness skills learnt in Actuarial 
Statistics, Actuarial Mathe-
matics and Business subjects, 
and combining them with 
specialised business fields of 
insurance, pensions, invest-
ments, enterprise risk man-
agement, and banking among 
others, alongside tools such as 
data analytics, artificial intel-
ligence and machine learning 
to solve real world problems 
through application of judg-
ment.

To illustrate the field of actu-
arial practice, let’s use Clax-
on Actuaries, a young and 
growing actuarial firm based 

in Harare and Johannesburg, 
established by actuarial pro-
fessionals who saw opportu-
nities in specialised fields in 
the market, especially relating 
to emerging areas of actuar-
ial practice such as banking, 
enterprise risk management 
and data analytics where the 
skills of actuaries are already 
relevant.

This is in addition to tra-
ditional areas of actuarial 
practice like life insurance, 
general insurance, pensions, 
healthcare and investments.

Banking practice

The roles by actuaries in 
banking typically relate to 
governance, strategy and risk 
management. Risks range 
from credit risk, market risk, 
liquidity risk, operational risk 
and other business risks.

Each of these risks can be 
broken down further.

For example, credit risk is a 
major area of work and can 
be broken down into loan 
origination and pricing strat-
egies, monitoring of portfo-
lio trends, capital adequacy 

assessment reporting, and ex-
pected credit loss provision-
ing under the international 
accounting standard, IFRS 9.

Given actuaries’ quantitative 
abilities and understanding 
of business in the financial 
world, actuaries play a key 
role in these areas. This is a 
major area of focus for Clax-
on Actuaries.

Enterprise risk management 
(ERM)
Claxon Actuaries provides 
advice and guidance to 
management and boards of 
directors of institutions in 
designing and implementing 
their ERM framework.

The practice of ERM gained 
significant prominence in the 
aftermath of the 2008 global 
financial crisis, and now the 
Covid pandemic. Institutions 
of all shapes and sizes should 

take ERM as an integral 
component of overall busi-
ness strategy. This should be 
engrained in the institution’s 
culture.

An ERM framework helps 
to answer relevant business 
questions pertaining to an 
institution’s risk appetite, 
business strategy; risk cover-
age, governance &amp; poli-
cies, risk data; infrastructure, 
measurement &amp; evalu-
ation, control environment, 
response, and stress testing.

Traditional areas of actuari-
al practice

Other areas of actuarial 
practice, that are traditional 
and form the basis of actu-
arial practice, include life or 
long term insurance, gener-
al or short term insurance, 
pensions; employee benefits, 
investments, and healthcare 

practice. Claxon Actuaries is 
involved in all these areas.

Currently, the international 
accounting standard, IFRS 
17, is taking centre stage for 
insurance companies, with 
actuarial skills highly relevant 
in the implementation of 
IFRS 17 due to its complexity.

Data analytics

In all these areas of actuarial 
practice, Claxon Actuaries 
uses, among other models, 
data analytics tools in solving 
problems. With data analyt-
ics, raw data is analysed to de-
tect trends, answer questions, 
or draw conclusions from a 
large batch of data.

Using various techniques 
such as artificial intelligence 
and machine learning, raw 
data is converted into a form 
that allows organisations to 
analyse important metrics 
and make business decisions 
through application of judge-
ment.

Digital transformation
The artificial intelligence 
and data analytics team at 
Claxon Actuaries, togeth-
er with the award-winning 
Microsoft Partner and Oracle 
Gold Partner, Capesso, has 
capabilities to apply systems 
and technology in assisting 
institutions in their digital 
transformation journey. 

Next week in The Sunday 
Express – I will share the 
story of Prosper Tafadzwa 
Matiashe, a young actuary in 
based in Harare as I give ca-
reer advice to our youngsters.

Michael Tichareva is the 
Managing Director of Nation-
al Standard Finance Africa 
and the Executive Chairman 
of its affiliate, Claxon Actu-
aries. He can be reached on 
mtichareva@natstandard.
co.za or michael.t@claxonac-
tuaries.com. 
 
Read the full article on www.
zimbabwedigitalexpress.com 

The Joys Of Actuarial 
Practice On The Continent
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Fiction

When the long-await-
ed message from Da-
vid finally found her 
WhatsApp inbox, her re-
ply was a laconic “Love 
you too”

By Nhamo Muchagumisa

There was a bitter taste in 
Wanga’s mouth, as if she had 
received dosages of bile for 
the past seven days. She had 
spat countless times in the 
twenty-litre bucket next to 
her pillow, but the unpleasant 
taste would not go. She had 
rinsed her mouth three times 
with Colgate toothpaste and 
litres of freshwater, but the 
foul taste stayed.

Sleep, the proverbial season 
of all natures, vacuumed away 
from her orbit. As if being 
awake into the other side 
of midnight was not hellish 
enough, her head was throb-
bing agonisingly, as if some-
one was pounding corn with 
a pestle and mortar in there.
 
Wanga had just lost the Miss 
Colleges pageant, held at her 
school and regarded her loss 
as the greatest humiliation 
of her life. She had not even 
featured among the fifteen 
finalists, and she wondered 
if there had been conspiracy 
to shoot her down as she was 
undoubtedly the Helen of 
Mutare Teachers’ College.

The pageant flame she had 
lit in her life and allowed to 
burn within her ever since 
she had started high school 
was now burning her alive, 
consuming her whole being, 
like a sacred fire burning the 
carcass of a burnt offering on 
the altar of her bed.

Tears spouted from her 
swollen eyes, pumped from 

her tortured skull as her 
mind rewound on the events 
of the contest. Her paces on 
the stage had been received 
with thunderous applause. 
Throughout her performance, 
the College Hall was a confla-
gration of camera flashes.

Her responses to the adju-
dicators’ questions were out 
of the ordinary, driving the 
spectators cum audience into 
torrents of ecstasy.

“What in your view is the 
difference between feminin-
ity and gender?” went one 
question. “Femininity is God 
given, a gift every female per-
son must treasure.

Femininity gave meaning to 
Adam’s masculinity, while 
on the other hand, gender is 
a human construction that 
often undermines the beau-
ty of biological opposition 
entrenched in femininity 
and masculinity,” she had 
responded without pausing a 
second to think.

Even the devil was a miracle 
worker. Surely, it was not 
through God’s miraculous 
involvement that she had lost 
the contest. The discomfort of 
her drenched pillow seeped 
into Wanga’s brain matter. She 
had to replace it with a dry 
one. She rolled from her bed 
to collect a spare pillow from 
her locker. All her joints were 
aching as if her body had 
been exposed to a series of 
electric shocks.

Wanga had not always been 
a loser. A fortnight ago, 
before the winds of fortune 
had betrayed her, she had 
won the provincial public 
speaking contest in which 
the two teachers’ colleges in 
Manicaland, as well as Mutare 
Polytechnic, Africa Universi-

ty, Manicaland State Univer-
sity and Forestry Industries 
Training Centre had sent 
participants.
 
She was due to participate in 
the national contest coming 
in six weeks time. Her humil-
iation had left her dispirited 
and she had made up her 
mind not to participate in the 
forthcoming contest.

The mirror was a great liar, 
Wanga thought, as more 
salty water drained into the 
dryness of her spare pillow. 
Her life size reflection in her 
wardrobe mirror told her how 
mesmeric she was from toe to 
temple. Wanga wondered if 
the mirror was such a despic-
able liar or an unexplainable 
blindness had struck the 
judges during her perfor-
mance.

 As the days passed Wanga 
began to find delight in her 
studies. She had closed the 
chapter on beauty pageants 
and would occasionally revisit 
it only through reminiscing, 
but had cancelled deliberate 
involvement. This decision 
made, her smile returned to 
her face.

Whenever her reflection 
smiled back at her, she would 
say, “I am in love with my-
self.”

Three weeks after, the Col-
lege Hall disaster, something 
unforeseen happened, which 
Wanga at first thought was a 
piece of romantic treachery. 
A certain young man drove 
into the college on a Saturday 
morning and sent for her.

“Wangawaitei Mushava!” 
went the young man’s excited 
salutation. “I think we have 
met somewhere,” Wanga tried 
to remember. “In the Col-
lege Hall. My name is David 
Nemapari.”

On hearing his name, Wanga 
felt like slapping the hand-
some young man across the 
face with the open palm of 
her hand. He was one of 
the adjudicators! But that 
feeling began to subside, as 
she awaited what David was 
going to say.
David requested Wanga to 
take him to the College Sports 
fields, away from the inquis-
itive eyes of the guards at the 
main entrance and Wanga’s 
fellow students, mingling and 
mixing in the open to pass 

the time.

They sat on a concrete bench 
facing the empty soccer pitch, 
under a colossal flamboyant 
tree. A silent conversation 
ensued. What David was 
saying in his silence echoed in 
Wanga’s mind.

On the other hand, David 
could read into Wanga’s great 
puzzlement, as to why the 
man who had played a part 
in her humiliation could be 
emotionally attracted to her.

David finally spoke. “I have 
confessed my love for you to 
myself long enough, and I feel 
that it is time my confession 
finds your heart,” David said 
without stumbling over a 
word.

“This is sweet madness. If you 
were one of the judges, you 
are asking for an improper 
association with me,” Wanga 
protested.

“You know Wanga, my Dear, 
we complicate relationships 
by creating terms that make 
the most ideal relationships 
impossible,” David said, “Yes 
I was one of the judges for an 
event that is now history. I 
was not even supposed to be 
judge. I was standing for my 
immediate supervisor who 
had gone on sick leave.”

When the long-awaited 
message from David finally 
found her WhatsApp inbox, 
her reply was a laconic “Love 
you too.”

Nhamo Muchagumisa is an 
English Language and Liter-
ature teacher, and he writes 
from Odzi. He writes in his 
own capacity and can be 
contacted on +263777460162. 
Email him at: muchagumis-
an@gmail.com 

Fiction writing with 
Nhamo Muchagumisa

Feminity Is God Given, 
And A Gift That Every Female 

Person Must Treasure



September 2021 www.zimbabwedigitalexpress.com    11

Zim DiasporaTheSundayExpress

For all your advertising and marketing on The Sunday Express and  www.zimbabwedigitalexpress.com. Text  083 476 7918

Let us not complain  
tomorrow - when we feel 
that our wishes are not 
heard - yet we would not  
have spoken up when the 
opportunity was there 

By Farai Madziwanyika
 

The Government of Zimba-
bwe, through the Diaspora 
Desk that sits within the 
Ministry of Foreign Affairs 
and International Trade – and 
has invited Zimbabweans 
living abroad to be part of 
the process of reviewing and 
contributing towards the de-
velopment of a new diaspora 
policy as the current one has 
outlived the passage of time.

This invite is commendable as 
it would be folly for a diaspo-
ra policy to be crafted without 
the input from the actual 
diaspora that the policy will 
seek to represent.

It is in the same spirit of 
inclusion that we – as Zim-
babweans living abroad in 
our various communities 

– come together to discuss 
and contribute towards the 
policy engagement. I am part 
of a diaspora initiative called 
ZimThrive that was in the 
process of organising a dias-
pora homecoming for April 
2020, before Covid happened 
and forced the cancellation of 
the event and many others.

Because we had been engag-
ing with the Diaspora Desk 
from then – we have received 
a letter from the Ministry of 
Foreign Affairs inviting not 
just us – but all diaspora bod-
ies and individuals to debate 
and submit their inputs either 
collectively or individually.

 The Diaspora Policy con-
sultative process is running 

Zim Diaspora Review Is Our Opportunity to Shape Policy
already and is expected to end 
on 30 September 2021.

It is also expected that some 
roadshows and interfaces may 
be organised via the local 
Embassies in the different 
countries – communication 
of which will be made at the 
appropriate time.
The channels to submit 
comments and input into the 
process include the following 
two e-mail addresses: – trade-
diaspora@zimfa.gov.zw and 
tradediaspora@gmail.com.
According to the concept 
note we received as sent to 
us by the Ministry of For-
eign Affairs – the topics to 
be covered by the policy will 
include diaspora engagement 
strategies, opportunities for 

diaspora involvement in na-
tional development through 
investment, trade, knowledge 
and skills transfer and phil-
anthropic works.  Other areas 
to be covered include dual 
citizenship, the diaspora vote 
and safeguarding diaspora 
rights. 
No doubt the diaspora vote 
is a topical issue, just as is 
the dual citizenship topic. It 
is interesting that the gov-
ernment itself has invited 
debate on these issues and it 
is incumbent upon ourselves 
to participate and make our 
opinions known.

Let us not complain tomor-
row when we feel our wishes 
are not heard yet we would 
not have spoken up.

This is a golden opportunity 
for us as diaspora to engage 
and contribute towards the 
policies that affect us as Zim-
babweans living abroad.

We have been invited to 
engage so let us take advan-
tage of the open door. Let us 
not complain on social media 
without having tried. Let us 
give it a shot guys.

 About the writer: Farai 
Madziwanyika is the CEO 
of Epique Consulting, a 
healthcare financial advisory 
firm. He is also the Coordi-
nator and Liaison Officer for 
ZimThrive Trust, a diaspora 
engagement initiative. Follow 
news updates on www.zimba-
bwedigitalnews.com
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For A Little Start-Up Capital, Start 
Your Own Spice Business With Delish

By Aubrey Mavhuli

Start-up selling herbs and 
spices positions itself as both 
a lifeline for people who lost 
their jobs in the recession and 
as a vehicle to fight Covid 19.

Delish Herbs and Spices has 
introduced a lifeline for many 
entrepreneurs stuck in this 
lockdown and recession due 
to Covid 19.
Delish is now a thriving busi-
ness to countless other entre-
preneurs stuck for ideas.
The company is  manufac-
turer and a wholesaler in the 
herbs and spices business in 
South Africa. The company 
is now offering entrepreneurs 
from all walks of life an op-
portunity to either start from 
scratch or to add on to their 
existing business. 

Some of the target clients are 
tuckshops, small retail shops 
in and out of South Africa 

and just home businesses 
looking for extra income to 
supplement severely affected 
family incomes due to the 
pandemic.
Delish Facebook page is full 
of information to conscientise 
prospects for business and 
families on the value of her 
herbs and spices as well as 
how to start and run the 
spices and herbs business 
profitably.She is a very deter-
mined woman who started off 
as a house helper but has now 
grown to be a thriving entre-
preneur, supplying a sophis-
ticated spice export business 
with clients all over Southern 
Africa and with prospects t go 
continental.

 
Start a herbs and spice busi-
ness and run your own net-
work with your own stock, at 
your own time: Contact The 
Sunday Express 083 476 7918 
on whats app or call. 

Order any four hot flavours 
of Delish Herbs and Spices, 
quote the Sunday Express, 
and get a FREE satchet of 

your choice 
 

Spice Distribution 
Opportunities Available: 
Zimbabwe, South Africa, 

SADC, throughout  

Earn extra bucks today 
through networks, supplying 
a tasty  selection of spices  

Delish Herbs and Spice 
Range 

Distribution opportunities, 
Zim, SA Text inquiry: 

+27 83 476 7918

Spring Is Here. Restore Energy With This 
Delish Herbs and Spicy Chicken Sandwich 

n 4 chicken breasts, deboned
n 6 slices eggplant
n 1 clove garlic, crushed 
n 45ml (3T) Delish herbs and 
spices Portuguese chicken 
seasoning
n Salt
n 15ml (1T) lemon juice
n 10ml (2tsp) olive oil
n Rolls
n 15 ml (1T) olive oil
n 85g mushrooms, sliced
n 6 slices marinated roasted 
red peppers

METHOD:
n Place chicken breast and 
eggplant in a glass dish and 
add garlic, Delish herbs and spices Portuguese chicken seasoning,
 salt, lemon juice and olive oil. Marinate for 30 minutes in refrigerator.
n In a heated pan, sear breasts for 1 minute on each side, then cook through for 3 
minutes. Cut into diagonal slices.
n Brush the surface of the bread slices with olive oil.
n Place a slice of eggplant on each bread slice, arrange chicken slices and top with 
mushrooms and red peppers.
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Religion

Celebrate every moment 
life offers. Your effort 
should be directed to 
those things you can con-
trol

By Apostle Saeni Magaso

Imagine if God had given us 
the preference right at birth, 
to choose our parents, fami-
lies, nationality, skin colour, 
religion and gender.

I am sure some countries or 
places could be overpopu-
lated, others almost lifeless. 
Some families would be 
non-existing, while some 
would never have the priv-
ilege and joy of being par-
ents. Most likely we could be 
having one or two races on 
this planet…do not ask me 
which ones.

The fact is you are who you 
are and be thankful and 
grateful to God, things 
could be worse (or better). If 
you dwell too much on the 
past, if you over-emphasise 
the pain and suffering you 
were subjected to in your 
early life. If you hold-on to 
the things you had no choice 
or control over, chances are 
you may find it difficult to 
forgive.

Once we fail to forgive, our 
progress in life is greatly 
retarded. Consequently, we 
start blaming those around 
us for our failures.

Revenge, sweet as we may 
call it brings temporal satis-
faction. It brings a false feel-
ing of fairness. In the long 
run, revenge prolongs the 
bitterness, pain and unpleas-
antness to both parties. Gan-
dhi once said, “An eye for an 

eye only ends up making the 
whole world blind.”
He is responsible for the 
death of your father, con-
sequently, you could not go 
to school or you lost your 
family house or car.
Your breadwinner was taken 
away from you, painfully. 
You were conceived out of 
rape; your mother’s life was 
destroyed at an early age.

You were dumped and saved 
by strangers. You were 
brought up in a children’s 
home. The word father or 
mother was never part of 
your childhood vocabulary.

Your sister ran away with 
your fiancé, when the wed-
ding was just around the 
corner. Or she destroyed 
your family. She was paid 
to give false testimony and 
you were incarcerated. You 
lost your job, your property 
and yourself. Your father 
was always making decisions 
for you. Today you have no 
professional qualification 
or family. The list is endless. 
The story is true, painful and 
alive. But it’s in the past.

Oh yes, it’s true, if you were 
given the right to chose your 
parents, race, nationality, or 
gender; you could be a male 
Chinese in Hong Kong leav-
ing next door to Jackie chan. 
Or a Moslem in Dubai. You 
could be enjoying a peace-
ful life in Malawi, the warm 
heart of Africa or a white 
female in Paris!

The fact is you are who you 
are because God has a pur-
pose for you in life. The first 
thing you need to do is ask 
yourself WHY. If you know 
your WHY, you will live in 
peace with yourself and with 

those around you. Letting go 
of the painful past will help 
you understand that there 
are those things you can 
control and those you will 
never control.

Your effort should be there-
fore directed to those things 
you can control and influ-
ence. Those things that can 
make you a changemaker 
and impact the life of others 
positively. Your effort should 
be directed in fulfilling your 
purpose, in answering your 
WHY.

Life is not fair. Yes, that 
is true. Trying to level the 
playing ground will lead you 
to a bitter self. Yes, family 
background and society may 
influence your tomorrow. 
Do you think Serena Wil-
liams could have been the 
greatest sportswoman if she 
was born to an Indian family 
in Kashmir! Just to say.

We have a lot of talent in 
remote communities of 
Africa, South America, the 
East. Talent is going to waste 
every century because it is 

not tapped into. The only 
time a talent can be exploit-
ed is when it is given an op-
portunity. That opportunity 
will be realised by the small-
est fraction of the popula-
tion in this life. Be a celeb-
rity to yourself, be a hero to 
your family and friends.

Celebrate every moment life 
offers. 
What you have though is the 
ability to be the master of 
your own life you have now. 
Try to manage what you 
have at your disposal. You 
have been in dreamland for 
too long. We all want to be 
millionaires. 
 
Revenge cannot undo the 
past. Two wrongs will never 
be right. It’s heavy on you. It 
is painful. Cry it out! Shout 
it out! And forgive. It will 
remove the biggest burden 
in your heart and mind that 
is retarding your progress. 
One day you will be happy 
you did the right thing!

We all want that dream 
holiday. You want to be CR7, 
that was a nice dream when 

you were seven, you are now 
forty. That is not for you. 
Just accept that you are who 
you are and you can com-
pose a sweet melody with 
what you have. By the way, 
do not inflict pain or suffer-
ing on someone’s life. Unless 
by accident. 

God back and pick up all 
pieces you drooped along 
the way. It’s never too late to 
re-group, rebound, forgive 
and move forward. Do not 
wish for what you buy with 
a million dollars when you 
have 50 cents.

At times it’s too expensive to 
fake it. Make the best of the 
50 cents now. Impact a life, 
make happy memories, give 
hope and have fun.
 

Apostle Saeni Magaso is CM 
Chairperson at the Gauteng 
United Methodist Church, 
based in Rosettenville. 
Facebook: Saeni Magaso. 
Twitter: Saeni_Magaso. In-
stagram: Saeni Snr Magaso. 
Whatsapp: 082 360 0871. 
saenimaga@gmail.com

From The Gaso Desk:  
To Impact A Life, Make 
Happy Memories, Give 

Hope And Have Some Fun
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Agriculture 

This week on the Jit News 
Bulletin - here are the hight-
light: 57 foreign and local 
entities have been licensed 
to grow medicinal cannabis 
in Zimbabwe - while owning 
100 percent of their invest-
ment. 

Entities involved in the 
cultivation and processing 
of medicinal cannabis are 
from Germany - Switzerland 
- Canada as well as local play-
ers from Zimbabwe and they 
have already initiated produc-
tion in some licensed farms 
spread across the country.

Recently Zimbabwe outlawed 

rules requiring sole state 
ownership for cannabis farm-
ing to encourage investment 
in the plant for industrial and 
medicinal uses -  hence the 
Ministry of  Lands is now 
working with the Medicines 
Control Authority of Zimba-
bwe to ensure that the qual-
ity of seeds imported meet 
regulatory requirements so 
as to reach Treasury cannabis 
sales forecast of $1.25 billion 
this year.

Zimbabwe is Africa’s largest 
tobacco producer - but au-
thorities expect hemp export 
to start replacing tobacco as 
farmers seek higher earnings 
from the crop

In April 2018 - Zimbabwe 

became the second African 
country to legalise cannabis 
for medical and scientific 
use - joining a small group of 
pioneering African countries 
that have in recent years com-
mercialized the crop

Meanwhile -  Chief Execu-
tive officer of the  Zimbabwe 
Investment and Development 
Agency Douglas Munatsi in 
a statement  says investors 
can have 100 percent owner-
ship of their investments and 
locate their facilities any-
where in the country without 
prescription - a decision in 
line with government’s inves-
tor-friendly stance to attract 
capital and to be competitive. 
- Sheilla Mapani

Dubai Expo 
 
Zimbabwe will be out to 
make full use of the global 
spotlight provided by the 
upcoming Expo 2020 Dubai 
- to showcase the country’s 
diverse and attractive invest-
ment and trade opportunities.  
 
There are 190 other coun-
tries going to the prestigious 
expo - and this will be an 
ideal setting for Zimbabwe 
in participating in the global 
trade showcase - held un-
der the theme “Connecting 
Minds - Creating Future” - 
which will open on October 
1  - 2021 and run until March 
31 - 2022.
3) Expo 2020 Dubai Com-
missioner General -  Ambas-

sador Mary Mubi - says the 
Dubai Expo will help feature 
Zimbabwe - and highlight the 
diverse range of major invest-
ment opportunities in various 
sectors of the country.
Zimbabwe is pushing through 
with the “open for business” 
strategy and the drive to 
attract investment empower 
theprivate sector and show-
case the country at interna-
tional events is in full swing 
- this being one of the key 
elements in the development 
matrix. However - last year 
the pandemic forced the Expo 
2020 Dubai - to be postponed 
from its original dates - and 
organisers were  expecting 
25 million visitors over the 
course of the six-month inter-
national fair. - Sheilla Mapani

Zimbabwe liences cannabis growers, Dubai Expo trade window
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Follow Jit News Bulletin everyday at 7:30pm Channel 120 

30 Countries In Africa - in 48 million households

By RTe

Cristiano Ronaldo scored 
twice on his Manchester 
United homecoming against 
Newcastle and then promised 
to make the club and their 
fans proud.

Back at Old Trafford in a red 
shirt for the first time in 12 
years, the 36-year-old was the 
star of the show as he enjoyed 
a dream second debut for the 
club.

Ronaldo opened the scoring 
from close range in first-half 
stoppage-time and fired Unit-
ed back into the lead after 
Javier Manquillo had drawn 
Newcastle level early in the 
second half.

Bruno Fernandes fired home 
a 25-yard rocket and sub-
stitute Jesse Lingard scored 
a lovely goal at the death to 
wrap up a 4-1 win that saw 
their deadline-day signing 
make an immediate impact.

Ronaldo told reporters: "I 
was very nervous but maybe 
it didn't show. The reception 
was incredible. I’m here to 
win games and to help the 
this club is unbelievable. I feel 
so proud and I’m going to 
give them everything to make 
them (the fans) proud of me.

"Football in England is differ-
ent to any part of the world. 
I’ve played everywhere but, 
to be honest, England is the 
most special one.
"I belong to Manchester. I 
arrived here at 18 and they 

treated me unbelievably. This 
is why I’ve come back. I’m so 
proud to be here and I want 
to win.

"We have a fantastic team, a 
young team, with a fantastic 
coach. But we have to build 
up confidence and the team 
needs to be mature if we want 
to win the League and the 
Champions League."
Solskjaer revealed Ronaldo 
gave "a little speech to the 
boys" on the eve of the game 
but was coy about what his 
former team-mate had said.

"Of course everyone, when 
they come into the team, 
they have to introduce them-
selves," the United manager 
said with a smile. "Maybe not 
everyone knows his name. 
At least they do now."The 
atmosphere has been electric 
around the club, the support-
ers have really enjoyed the 
last 10 days or so since he 
signed.

"There was loads of expecta-
tions obviously this afternoon 
on the team and on him and 
he's delivered."

Asked if there was any doubt 
about what Ronaldo would 
add to United, Solskjaer said 
of his former team-mate: "I 
don’t think so. He does what 
he does.
"Cristiano lifts everyone, he 
gets everyone so focused 
when he’s in and around the 
place, he puts demands on 
himself, which then will put 
demands on his team-mates 
and it puts demands on us.

Ole Gunnar Solskjaer 
hails ‘clinical’ Cristiano 

Ronaldo’s instant 
impact at Man United
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Jit Television: On The Be
Bring out your dancing 
shoes: because On The 
Beat is shaking things up 
 

On The Beat Reporter

This week we mark our debut 
on the Sunday Express with 
a description of what On The 
Beat is, and its place in the 
broader scheme of things at 
Just In time Television.

Given the vastness of the 
continent – On The Beat aims 
to position itself as the chain 
that connects African mu-
sic with its people. Already 
dubbed as the freshest music 
show in Africa – not only 
does On The Beat guarantee 
African viewers episodes jam 
packed with the latest and 
freshest sounds of Zimbabwe 

as well as Africa as a whole  
– but the show does assure 
its viewers entertainment, 
edutainment and infotain-
ment through music, art, cre-
ativity and artist interviews.

The show serves as a place 
where guest artists can finally 
come alive and be themselves 
as well as express their crea-
tivity through the interviews 
that will be held during 
episodes.

The pride of Africa is the spir-
it of unity and On The Beat 
aims on exploring the rich 
cultures of African music and 
dance and to take the African 
and International market by 
storm.

With Africa’s wide offer of 
musical genres, ranging from 
Afrobeat, sungura, hip hop, 

Tcha Tcho, Ama Piano and 
dancehall amongst the many 
more that the motherland 
has to offer – the production 
team at On The Beat is more 
than ecstatic to be the plat-
form that will be promoting 
upcoming talent and as well 
as serve as the voice for all 
the brilliant artists that find 
themselves being classified as 
“unestablished”.

The show will be hosting 
different guests from all walks 
of life – this guarantees the 

Taking You Throughout 
The Continent, In 
Conteporary Sound 
And Artistic Talent

viewers a glimpse into their 
favorite artist’s world – and 
this will be a fun way for peo-
ple to connect with the real 
side of musicians and artists.

Apart from breaking barri-
ers – the show prides itself 
in showcasing raw talent, 
starting in-house with a home 
grown presenter a whose 
vision for the show is to 
journey viewers through the 
discovery of Africa through 
music.
The presenter kick-started her 
career in the entertainment 
industry as a model amongst 
the many other roles that she 
continues to explore and not 
only is she of a mixed African 
heritage but Sonia Black is 
multilingual, and has an un-
dying love for music, making 
her the perfect candidate to 
communicate to the different 

cultures of Africa and we look 
forward to her translation of 
Africa through music.

A lot of music research goes 
into each episode, from up-
coming artists, raw talent, to 
chart-topping artists, to the 
latest music and dance trends, 
your Friday nights will never 
be same again, with a show 
that is here to introduce the 
world to a whole new version 
of Africa, your perspective of 
African music will never be 
the same again.

 With so much positive 
feedback from the public, On 
The Beat is here to set your 
weekend tone, hold on to 
your seats because this show 
promises to be a hit. 
 
On The Beat is screening on 
Jit TV on StarSat Channel 120
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